
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PARK COMMISSIONERS OF MILL CREEK 
METROPARKS HELD MONDAY, APRIL 10, 2023 

 
A Regular Meeting of the Board of Park Commissioners of Mill Creek MetroParks was held on Monday, 
April 10, 2023.  
 
The meeting opened at 6:00 p.m., with recitation of The Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
Lee Frey, Board President welcomed staff and guests. Lee asked to provide those at the podium with the 
respect that they deserve.   
 
Roll Call was as follows: 
 
  Germaine Bennett;  Present 
  Lee Frey;   Present  
  Tom Frost,   Present 
  Jeff Harvey;   Absent 
  Paul Olivier;  Absent 
 
The Board was presented with the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 13, 2023.  Lee Frey 
accepted the minutes into the record as written.   
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer presented the Department Report for Finance and requested 
that disbursements #89274 - #89513 for a total of $1,551,535.05 be approved. Lee Frey moved, at the 
request of the Finance Director, the funds having been certified as on hand and duly appropriated, that 
disbursements #89274 - #89513 for a total of $1,551,535.05. The motion was seconded by Tom Frost 
after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-3303-5097 
Annual Road Capital Improvements by $68,233.00.  This is money saved from previous work on the Old 
Orchard Bridge rehabilitation and would be used for similar drive improvements. Lee Frey moved, at the 
request of the Finance Director, to increase appropriations to account 100-3303-5097 Annual Road 
Capital Improvements by $68,233.00. The motion was seconded by Germaine Bennett after discussion, 
the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-3722-5011 
Farm Operations Capital Equipment by $14,132.50.  This is money generated from the sale of farming 
equipment. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director, to increase appropriations to account 
100-3722-5011 Farm Operations Capital Equipment by $14,132.50. The motion was seconded by Tom 
Frost after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-3720-5007 
Farm Operations Contract Jobs by $29,947.08.  This is money received from the Mill Creek MetroParks 
Foundation for farm education. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director, to increase 
appropriations to account 100-3720-5007 Farm Operations Contract Jobs by $29,947.08. The motion was 
seconded by Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted 
as follows: 



 
Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  

  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-3300-5007 
Drives-Repairs & Maintenance Contract Jobs by $14,780.22.  This is money received from the Mill Creek 
MetroParks Foundation for log lot cleanup. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director, to 
increase appropriations to account 100-3300-5007 Drives-Repairs & Maintenance Contract Jobs by 
$14,780.22. The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll being called upon its 
adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-6002-5011 
Police Capital Equipment by $4,656.35.  This is money received from the Mill Creek MetroParks 
Foundation for equipment. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director, to increase 
appropriations to account 100-6002-5011 Police Capital Equipment by $4,656.35. The motion was 
seconded by Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted 
as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-3330-5007 
Scholl Pavilion Contract Jobs by $941.10.  This is money received from the Mill Creek MetroParks 
Foundation for tennis improvements. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director, to increase 
appropriations to account 100-3330-5007 Scholl Pavilion Contract Jobs by $941.10. The motion was 
seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as 
follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-0520-5040 
Land Management Materials by $2,105.72.  This is money received from the Mill Creek MetroParks 
Foundation for the Lily Pond. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director to increase 
appropriations to account 100-0520-5040 Land Management Materials by $2,105.72. The motion was 
seconded by Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted 
as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-4420-5073 
Gardens Supplies by $1,499.97.  This is money received from the Mill Creek MetroParks Foundation for 
the library. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance Director, to increase appropriations to account 
100-4420-5073 Gardens Supplies by $1,499.97. The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after 
discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Nick Morchak, Staff Accountant presented the Quarterly Credit Card Report for the first quarter of 2023.  
No action was needed by the Board. 



Aaron Young, Executive Director shared with the Board that they are currently working with their 
insurance carrier to process several claims due to damage from the recent storms.  Recent storms 
caused damage to facilities at Bears Den Operations, Gardens Operations and Newport Restrooms.  
More information will be provided once available.  
 
Aaron Young, Executive Director presented Resolution R-23-03 Acknowledgement of Grants, Donations 
& Trusts for the period of January 1 to March 31, 2023 for approval. Lee Frey moved, at the request of 
the Executive Director, to approve R-23-03 Acknowledgement of Grants, Donations & Trusts for the 
period of January 1 to March 31, 2023.  The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll 
being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost   

Voting Nay:   None 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 



 
 
 
Justin Rogers, Planning & Operations Director presented Resolution R-23-04 ODOT OPRA Biennium 
Fund Participation for approval. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Planning & Operations Director, to 
approve Resolution R-23-04 ODOT OPRA Biennium Fund Participation.  The motion was seconded by 
Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost   

Voting Nay:   None 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer presented Resolution R-23-05 Authorizing Participation in the 
ODOT Road Salt Contracts Awarded in 2023 for approval. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Finance 
Director/Treasurer, to approve Resolution R-23-05 Authorizing Participation in the ODOT Road Salt 
Contracts Awarded in 2023.  The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll being 
called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost   

Voting Nay:   None 



 
 
Justin Rogers, Planning & Operations Director presented the bid award recommendation for the 2023 
Drive Resurfacing (Chestnut Hill Drive).  It is recommended that Geauga Highway Co. be awarded the 
contract for the project named 2023 Drive Resurfacing (Chestnut Hill Drive) at the grand total bid amount 
of $189,588.70.  Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Planning & Operations Director, to award the 
contract for the project 2023 Drive Resurfacing (Chestnut Hill Drive) to Geauga Highway Co. at the grand 
total bid amount of $189,588.70.  The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll being 
called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennet, Frey, Frost,   

Voting Nay:   None 
 



Justin Rogers, Planning & Operations Director presented the bid award recommendation for the 2023 
Drive Resurfacing (West Park Drive:  Phase 2).  It is recommended that Geauga Highway Co. be 
awarded the contract for the project named 2023 Drive Resurfacing (West Park Drive:  Phase 2) at the 
grand total bid amount of $103,720.60.  Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Planning & Operations 
Director, to award the contract for the project 2023 Drive Resurfacing (West Park Drive:  Phase 2) to 
Geauga Highway Co. at the grand total bid amount of $103,720.60.  The motion was seconded by 
Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennet, Frey, Frost,   

Voting Nay:   None 
 
Justin Rogers, Planning & Operations Director presented the bid award recommendation for the 2023 
MetroParks Bikeway Improvements.  No bids were received at the time of bid opening.  Since zero bids 
were received, the project named 2023 MetroParks Bikeway Improvements cannot be awarded.  Lee 
Frey moved, at the request of the Planning & Operations Director, that no bids be awarded for the 2023 
MetroParks Bikeway Improvements.  The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll 
being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennet, Frey, Frost,   

Voting Nay:   None 
 
Justin Rogers, Planning & Operations Director presented and requested that the Executive Director be 
authorized to enter into a design services agreement with Technical Choice LLC with  C-Tech Solutions, 
Inc. in the amount of $79,095 for the MetroParks Golf Course Irrigation Design. Lee Frey moved, at the 
request of the Planning & Operations Director, to authorize the Executive Director to enter into a design 
services agreement with Technical Choice LLC, with C-Tech Solutions, Inc. in the amount of $79,095 for 
the MetroParks Golf Course Irrigation Design.  The motion was seconded by Germaine Bennett after 
discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
   
  Voting Aye:  Bennet, Frey, Frost,   

Voting Nay:   None 
 
Aaron Young, Executive Director presented and requested approval of the following special 
events/requests to raise funds;  

1. Run Y-Town Road Race on 04-23-23 in Mill Creek Park 
Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Executive Director, that the special events be approved. The 
motion was seconded by Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the 
vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, 
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Lee stated that he would be altering the agenda to allow Chris Litton, Development Director to present his 
monthly report prior to Agenda Items 9. White-tailed Deer Management Plan. 
 
Chris Litton, Development Director presented the MetroParks Foundation deposit report for the period of 
March 1-31, 2023, at a total of $73,954.73.   Lee Frey moved at the request of the Director of 
Development to accept the deposit report for the period of March 1-31, 2023, at a total of $73,954.73.  
The motion was seconded by Tom Frost, after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote 
resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Nick Derico, Natural Resource Manager presented and requested approval of the White-tailed Deer 
Management Plan. Lee Frey moved, at the request of the Natural Resource Manager to approve the 



White-tailed Deer Management Plan as presented. The motion was seconded by Tom Frost, after lengthy 
discussion that included the following:   
 
Germaine asked Nick if he made any changes to the plan after the last presentation and Nick indicated 
that no changes had been made.  She indicated that we are not eradicating all of the deer. 
 
Tom asked Nick to clarify how many public meetings we have had..  Nick confirmed that we have had four 
public meetings on the topic, including the Citizens Advisory Meetings.  Tom went on further to identify 
that there were many false statements made on the issue.  Tom shared that most of the deer will not be 
seen just by walking the Parks. 
 
Lee read the following letter from Commissioner Jeff Harvey: 
 

 



 
Lee read the following statement on his own behalf: 
 

 



 
 
the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost,  
  Voting Nay:   None 



Public Comments to the Board: (see sign-in sheet)(Some attendees who signed in declined to speak.) 
• Bo Marchionte:  shared an example of a trail shoe and explained the difference between shoes.  

Bo asked if it is right that he can run on the trails without getting his shoes dirty.  Bo shared that 
the deer numbers seem inflated. 

• Jeff Barone from Boardman spoke about training in the MetroParks and thanked the Parks for the 
trail improvements.  The trails are open to so many more people as a result of the improvements.  
Jeff summarized his support for the MetroParks leadership.  Jeff’s son protects our freedom today 
and outlines why this process is important for public meetings.  Jeff thanked the Board for making 
the difficult decision. 

• Lisa Bond asked about the use of firearms in the MetroParks and guarantee the safety of herself 
and friends and family.  She also questioned the use of crossbows in the MetroParks?  Why does 
this have to take 5-10 years?  

• Anita Romeo stated that deer are not nocturnal. 
• Betty-Anne Nagy shared that she attended both meetings and agrees that deer management is 

needed.  She identified that she viewed comments on Save the Deer Facebook and disagrees 
with them.  Deer management is necessary for the bio-diversity of the MetroParks. 

• Pearl Sinestro shared that she loves the deer in the MetroParks.  She stated that she was here to 
address Mr. Young about the new parking lot near Pinewood Drive.  She believed it is 
unacceptable to connect our parking lot to their drive.  She believes it is unsafe and will increase 
traffic.  She stated that the new lot will increase the flooding due to runoff.  Placement of a larger 
bathroom is inappropriate. 

• Mary Alice O’Malley stated that it is unclear to her that the study is incorrect and how many deer 
will be unable to return due to removal.  She also referenced the new parking lot on Pinewood 
Drive and potential challenges with turning left onto SR 224.  If the Township will need to address 
the road will the MetroParks not be involved?  Stated that she has never seen an accident in that 
location and believes that the project is not needed. 

• Margaret Cucun (illegible spelling) stated that she lives in the Old Furnace Neighborhood and has 
not seen the amount of deer noted on the Infrared Aerial Survey.  She questioned why the deer 
were not photographed during the day.  She questioned her safety during a targeted removal 
program. 

• Robert Craciun Sr. questioned the number that was noted in the survey and does not believe 
those numbers of deer exist.  He stated that the forest is a mess and the MetroParks needs to 
manage the forest.  He believes that the Park is unsafe due to the condition of the forest and that 
the forest needs to be managed.  He also requested wheelchair accessible swings to the play 
areas.  Deer will take care of themselves. 

• Richard Oestheimer read the following prepared statement: 



 
 

• Carol Wilson stated that she really likes birds.  She moved back to the Old Furnace neighborhood 
and sees lot of deer and turkey.  She commented that several of her favorite birds are not here 
due to a lack of nesting habitat.  She noted that people may be overpopulated.   

• Edward Norman stated that he attended the March 13, 2023 meeting and referenced the 
presentation by Nick Derico.  He referenced that many live near the Park and it does not make 
him a wildlife expert.  Wildlife does not belong to people.  He supports the management of the 
deer population within the MetroParks.   

• Linda King stated that she has lived here for over 20 years and routinely sees lots of deer.  
Nature takes care of itself and does not cause any problem.  She disagrees that we should cull 
the deer.  She hears kids in the woods at night and fears for their safety if a deer hunt is 
conducted. 

• Terry King asked the Board to review their mission statement. 
• Kelly Burcsak sked about the deer survey timeline and referenced that since the Norfolk Southern 

Train trail derailment may have solved the solution of deer population for us. 
• Lana Van Auken shared that she walks the Park everyday and the Parks removal of trees is what 

is taking the habitat away from the deer.  She would like the deer to be relocated to her property.  
She referenced that the humane society has more options that what was presented.  She noted 



that the habitat destruction is the reason for the deer habitat problem.  People have no right to kill 
the deer.  She noted the MetroParks killed too many geese. 

• Terry Esarco was appalled by the topic of deer management and is supportive of the group. 
• Catherine Bosley questioned the number of deer outlined in the MetroParks.  She questioned the 

financial investment associated with the remedy.  She stated that there needs to be an option that 
is non-lethal.  She asked if they could be permitted to do another survey?  She asked for more 
time to do their own survey prior to the beginning of the management plan.  She asked if the 
MetroParks received the letter from their attorney. 

• Holly Stevens attended an ODNR White-tailed deer seminar that it doesn’t help resulting in more 
fertile female.  She expressed concern about kids being in the park at night during the proposed 
cull.  She stated that 1 in 4 deer that are shot are not recovered.  She expressed concerns that 
safety is an issue.  She thanked the Board for their service but would like further discussion on 
the issue.   

• Mickey Drabison stated what the definition of a white deer and asked that the MetroParks keep 
from stating that the white deer are sick and are infecting the other deer.   He asked to see the 
photographs of all of the deer.  He also asked where all of the eagles are.  He claims that a 
member in the audience state that he would poach a deer. 

• Mark Kirby identified that the MetroParks could gain better credibility if they organized a group to 
go see all of the deer.  He requested that the MetroParks table the issue until more refutable 
evidence is provided. 

• Fred Merco asked how the MetroParks arrived at the deer number?  What is going to be done 
with the deer that are harvested?  What ever happened to nature taking care of itself?  Are the 
attendees aware of the number of fracking wells in the Parks?  Habitats have been ruined so 
there is no natural predator.  Mankind needs to steer away from fracking and stop negatively 
affecting wildlife.  Stated that he has not heard a reasonable response to his questions. 

• Kathy Main referenced the mission of the MetroParks and not a reference to wildlife.  She 
thanked Mickey for speaking and asked God to bless all in attendance.  She requested that the 
Board listen to the people as they will remember what was done at levy time.  She believes that 
the management of the deer is wrong. 

• Peggy Lucyk has lived on West Side adjacent to Mill Creek Park.  She only saw one deer in her 
yard the whole time she has lived there.  She believed the coyotes will take over if the deer are 
gone and pose a risk to small dogs.  She believes the plan is ridiculous.  She stated she did see 
an eagle.  She asked that all the downed trees be removed. 

• Candace LaRocca stated that in June of 2014  the MetroParks allowed 238 geese to be gassed 
and that is the reason that she does not believe the MetroParks.  She referenced prior 
commitments by former Executive Director Miller and associated Board Members.  She no longer 
talks with Jeff Harvey because he could not answer her questions.  Deer are not nocturnal.  Deer 
are also migratory and they take care of themselves. 

• Melinda Rulli. States that she saw an abuse of power at this meeting.  She stated they have civil 
rights.  She referenced that Boardman Township is in on this in order for this to be done in the 
MetroParks.  Humans have a right to love the deer.  She asked how the insurance would be done 
to pay for an accident.  She stated that the MetroParks has too much money to throw around.  
She recommended to boycott the Park if they do not get what they want.  She urged attendees to 
stand up and use their civil rights. 

• Bill Neff lives on Zander Drive in Boardman Township and saw a herd of 12 deer cross the street.  
He asked how many square miles are in the MetroParks.  He is not opposed to a canned hunt if it 
is needed.  He believes there are other ways to count deer.  He believes that deer are nocturnal.  
He believes the deer that crossed the road do not live in Mill Creek Park.  He wished people in 
attendance would have been more respectful to those who came to speak. 

• Yvonne Laret asked for an opportunity for a second deer count.  Her mother loved the deer and 
she would lose the connection to her mother.  They would like another count. The deer were here 
before us and are creatures of God. 

• Eve Christoph lives in Canfield, Ohio and is amazed and ashamed how irresponsible the Board 
has been in paying for one deer count survey.  A woman here hired an attorney and she would 
like to be involved.  She wants to enjoy retirement and have responsible people in the Board 



positions and show concern for potential accidents associated with the deer hunts.  She would 
like to YSU get involved. 

 
Commissioners Comments: 

• Tom Frost began the comments section attempting to answer questions by those that were asked 
by people during public comment.  Nick attempted to answer questions posed by Tom regarding 
albinism as well as the deer per square mile number.  Why do we not have pictures of the deer 
and why did we do infrared aerial photography?  Nick shared that it was the most accurate 
method of counting deer using video format.  Downed trees in the forests are left for what 
reason?  Forest succession happens in nature just like that and we should be seeing more 
succession than we are. 

• Germaine asked Nick about the safety associated with the hunting and targeted removals 
proposed within the MetroParks.  Nick further outlined the planning behind what properties will be 
controlled hunting and what properties will have targeted removals.  Nick stated that the company 
we will be working with has a flawless safety record.  No hunting zones were established around 
property borders.  Nick also shared that all deer harvested will be provided to local food banks.  
What is the responsibility of the hunter?  The hunter will need to solicit a property owner to go on 
their property.  Controlled hunting areas do include no hunting zones. 

• Lee identified that none of the Board Members or Executive Director were here when the goose 
kill was conducted.  Current efforts of both ODNR & Ohio Audubon both count the geese.  Lee 
shared that the MetroParks will not be closed for 5 months.  Archery permits will be one week in 
length from a time September to February.  Properties will not be closed in archery season.  
Properties will be closed during firearms hunting at remote facilities.  USDA sharp shooters will be 
used within Mill Creek Park.  Nick talked briefly about how many deer can be harvested during 
this program. 

 
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 8, 2023, at 6:00 p.m., in McMahon Hall at the 
MetroParks Farm. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at approximately 8:27 p.m. 
 
 
             
Presiding Officer     Secretary 


